Bondi Junction Precinct Minutes

Bondi Junction Precinct – 17 May 2006, held in the Waverley Library Theatrette
Meeting commenced 6:30pm

Present: Executive Members Visitors
Tony Moses - (Chair) Nicole Stevens - Precinct Liaison, Waverley Council
Eric Gyors - (Minutes) Kerryn Sloan - Ward Councillor, Waverley Council
Peter Lynch Mora Main - Mayor, Waverley Council
Paula Gallagher (both Councillor Sloan & Mayor Main arrived later)
Ilana Cohen Tony Reed - Director of Planning, Waverly Council
Gabrielle Haumesser Don White - Harbourview Residents Association

Apologies: Les Wicks
Gordon Miller

Minutes of the previous meeting were tabled and accepted as being ‘true and valid’ by the meeting.

Item 1: Annual Executive Nominations & Elections
The following people were nominated for the 2006/2007 Bondi Junction Precinct Executive:

1: Bruce Morrow Nominated by Paula Gallagher Seconded by Peter Lynch
2: Eric Gyors Nominated by Tony Moses Seconded by Peter Lynch
3: Tony Moses Nominated by Peter Lynch Seconded by Eric Gyors
4: Les Wicks Nominated by Peter Rack Seconded by Eric Gyors
5: Peter Lynch Nominated by Tony Moses Seconded by Bruce Morrow
6: Paula Gallagher Nominated by Peter Lynch Seconded by Tony Moses
7: Gabrielle Haumesser Nominated by Peter Lynch Seconded by Eric Gyors
8: Ilana Cohen Nominated by Eric Gyors Seconded by Bruce Morrow

Nominations were subsequently closed. The nominated persons were proposed to the meeting.
None were opposed and all were successful in being appointed to the new Precinct Executive.

Item 2: Update on matters including the Eastern Hotel
This item was deferred pending the arrival of the Mayor.
(Councillor Sloan arrives at this point)

Item 3: Garbage, Nature Strip Upkeep, Garbage Dumping, Initiatives, Green Machine Updates
Tony Reed (Director of Planning) spoke on the issues of the “Green Machine”, Waste Collection
& Noise.

Green Machine: 
Analysis was done by Council, highlighting that the major problem was in the timing of the use
of the Green Machine. The Mall opens before 7am for breakfast, which necessitates a 5am start
in summer time. Tables & chairs are put out by the cafes at 6am.
The Green Machine starts work at 5:05am & runs down Ebley Street. The travel route has been 
changed (moved to the CBD area) to minimize the impact on residents.

Nevertheless it still has to travel down Bronte Rd & Ebley Street. It is not possible to get the
Green Machine to commence at 6:30am because of the aforementioned reason.
Alternate garaging of the Green Machine is being considered, moving it from the Library, where
it currently is, to Rowe Lane, within 2 weeks from now, pending the sorting out of storage 
security issues. Negotiations are also being held with the RTA to relocate the Green Machine to be 
housed underneath the Syd Einfeld Drive.
It is hoped that there will be an announcement with respect to this soon. Even so, the problem will 
still exist with respect to Woollahra residents and those living in the Grafton Street apartments. 
Spring Street is currently being cleaned at 7am.

Garbage Collections: 
This service has been changed due to complaints received. There is now a different route. The 
ongoing problem, however, is with the Eastgate/Commercial collections (which are done from the 
middle of the loading dock at the side of the building). The assigned commencement time is 
5:30am, necessitated by the loading dock being used by early deliveries. The Garbage Truck 
leaves the Zetland depot at 5am and arrives at the Spring St. loading dock at 5:30am, after which
it proceeds down Spring Street.
Council is limited in controlling noise related to all garbage collections, as there are a number of
private contractors used by some of the commercial shops. Council is currently marketing its waste
collection services to these shops in the hope of being able to provide an overall better service.

Night Works: 
What Street is being ‘re-sheeted’. Due to access constraints during the day, these works need to be 
carried out during the night time periods. The RTA will not agree to allow day time works.
There have been many complaints because of this. Works should commence at 5pm and
terminate at midnight. The argument in favour of night works is to get the job done as quickly
as possible to minimize the inconvenience to residents. Any complaints or queries can be
directed to the following phone number: (0417) 237-233.

Bronte Beach works will commence in 2 weeks time, to reinforce the walls of the Bronte
Baths, which are currently posing a potential danger to users of the facility – no doubt this will
lead to further complaints.

At this point there were questions from the floor addressed to Tony Reed (answers are given by 
Tony Reed, unless otherwise stated).

Q: Susan Sarkady (Spring St):
The paving on the footpath is full of potholes – when will these be fixed.
A: It is proposed to carry the existing paving through to Denison Street next financial year 
(July). In the meantime the potholes may be temporarily fixed. Finance for these works 
have already been allocated.

Q: Why has garbage collection been reduced from twice weekly to a single collection.
A: Single weekly collections will be supplemented with a 2nd recycling bin to take the 
additional load. People can ring up for any extra collections, if these are required. 
Additional garbage collection will be charged at $15.00 per collection. 

Recycling is free of charge. Collating of recycling will be done by Eve Grain (possibly in 
June) and may also possibly be done by Dick Smith.

Q: Gabrielle Haumesser (Llandaff St):
Why have the 660 litre green garbage bins been removed in Grey St. This has led to 
garbage bags appearing, mainly commercial, which create a health hazard (at last count some 50 bags were noted)
A: This actually constitutes ‘illegal dumping’ and Council will investigate. The 660 litre
bins were most likely removed because they were supplied by a private contractor whose 
contract had been terminated. 

Q: Peter Lynch (Mill Hill Rd)
Given last week’s publicity surrounding Councillor John Wakefield’s (Bondi Beach) complaints regarding Council’s behaviour towards illegal dumping, the meeting will be putting a motion favouring early collection of illegally dumped rubbish.
A: Illegally dumped rubbish should be identified for processing. Early removal simply 
encourages more dumping. Enforcement will be heightened in the future.
An amendment for early collection, which was to include Bondi Junction, was moved and 
supported by Councillors Davidson, Copeland, Sloan, Kaye, Betts & Clayton.
Nevertheless this motion was lost after a full vote of Councillors.

Q: Gabrielle Haumesser (Llandaff St)
We should be collecting & recycling old computers in Waverley – there appear to be quite 
a lot of these being dumped.
A: Waverley Council has plans in this area, which will be publicly advertised. The plans also
include old mobile phones. 

Q: Eric Gyors (Waverley St)
Can the Green Machine be made ‘less noisy’.
A: No – it currently complies with noise regulations (70dba+). The noise is being caused by 
the fan at the rear and by the sucking and sweeping. Basically the machine has a design 
problem. There is a new machine available which is slightly less noise (65dba).

At this point the discussion switched to the State Government’s strategic 25 year plan to increase
urban density by up to 40%, with comments by Kerryn Sloan and Paula Gallagher.
(Mayor Mora Main arrives – 7:15pm)
The increase planned is for 1.1 million people, 640,000 new homes, 500,000 new jobs in Sydney.
Bondi Junction is designated as one of 11 major centres. Employment targets given by the State 
Government allow for 14,000 new jobs. This means that the allowable F.S.R. (floor space ratio) 
will need to be increased by up to 50% in the commercial sector of Bondi Junction. In order to 
facilitate this, the State Government will undertake some rezoning. Potentially, there will be 
changes in the western end of Oxford Street – possibly a large supermarket, large office block 
and/or combined housing and commercial spaces. Either way there is likely to be some fairly
heavy intensification in a number of areas in Bondi Junction.
Currently there are some high/large spaces, with an F.S.R. of 4:1 – these are likely to be increased.
Council has different plans to this, by way of maintaining outdoor areas and changing the F.S.R. in 
more ‘user friendly’ areas. However, these matters are not under the control of Council.

Currently there is work being done on ‘noise attenuation’, because this will be a larger problem in 
the future.
“Too often it is forgotten that Bondi Junction is a mixed Residential/Commercial Precinct – not 
merely a Commercial area.”

Tony Moses (Denison St) mentioned that low impact businesses are viable and possible in a
‘B4’ zoning without causing inconvenience to the residents. The worry is that there is no certainty 
about how high the new developments may be. The largest impact on the community is from high 
impact businesses such as restaurants, hotels and fast food outlets.

Q: Jeremy Kinross
Have any sites been selected for intensification as yet.
A: No sites have as yet been designated – the existing map only highlights what has already 
been fully built out – some areas have been marked on the map, but have not been fully 
‘F.S.R.’ed as yet. 

Q: Eric Gyors (Waverley St):
Will the Bus Depot site be ‘resurrected’
A: The Bus Depot site is one that has been marked as ‘under-utilised’. Previous plans for this 
site were dropped because there was not enough return for the community in them.

Q: Victor White (Denison St):
What is happening about rezoning Denison Street, between Oxford and Ebley Sts. (i.e. 
about having low impact businesses that do not intrude on the residents amenity)
A: Kerryn Sloan:
No decisions have been made as yet. Developers will want as much return as they can get, 
but there is ‘nothing on the table’ at this point in time. 
Peter Lynch:
This motion was actively discussed last year & defeated. It’s too soon to resume discussion 
on this topic.
Garry Winder:
Would support Denison Street as a low impact commercial zone. Last year’s vote was not 
canvassed widely enough.

Item 4: D.A. Updates
Paula Gallagher provided updates on Development Applications (D.A.’s) received.
Council receives many D.A.’s all the time, so commentary is here will be restricted to the main
one’s due to time constraints.

1: Church on the corner of Denison & Ebley Sts. 
This development has been approved with large numbers of controls imposed, after a sight 
meeting. The developer has been asked to soften the façade & to add a balcony. The original D.A. 
was lost in the Land and Environment Court. The current one is the 2nd version. Development will 
commence shortly.

2: 26 Spring Street 
This is an application to demolish the existing building (the TAB) & to erect a new 5 storey 
building. The plan is ‘stepped back’ from the front of the property.
3: 6A Gray Street a.k.a. 22-26 Bronte Road (Cnr .Gray St.) 
This is a section 96 modification on the existing D.A., requesting the deletion of the 2 year ‘trial 
period’ imposed. The application is for usage as a brothel. The brothel has been there for 
approximately 25 years and has been operating without any problems or resident inconvenience 
during that period.

4: Cnr. Leswell & Grafton Sts. 
Request for usage as a Massage Clinic. This is a terrace house and no structural modifications are 
requested.

5: 110-120 Ebley St. (cnr. Hollywood Ave) 
This is a section 96 modification to the existing D.A. for an amendment to the façade. Conditional 
consent will include appropriate ‘facading’.

All letters relating to the above D.A.’s are attached to their files and are available for public 
viewing (at Council). All applications can be viewed on the Waverley Council website 
(www.waverley.nsw.gov.au) – alternately there are various other contact methods to find out about 
what is proposed, including via the Precinct.

Q: Peter Lynch (Mill Hill Rd):
Has there been any D.A. sited in relation to the Mill Hill Hotel/Pub.
A: Internal works do not necessarily require a D.A. to be submitted to Council. 

Item 2: Update on the Eastern Hotel – revisited, as the Mayor is now present to comment
The Eastern Hotel D.A., for an extension of trading hours from 3am to 5am, has been refused by 
Council, due to strong resident opposition to the proposal.

Further items mentioned by the Mayor:

1: Council is moving some of its operations/offices into the old Post Office in Spring Street.
As part of the Council services a Post Office sub-agency will be opened, to compensate for 
the loss of the original Post Office, which has relocated into the Westfield centre.

2: Car sharing, recently introduced, seems to be working well. There are currently some 30 
members (2 from Bondi Junction), utilizing 2 cars at Bondi Beach. People can join as a 
member and hire a car by the hour (check the Waverley Council website for details).
There are designated/reserved car spaces (‘pods’) to park the vehicles. Please invite any 
interested parties who may want to join the car share scheme to the next meeting.

3: Today the “Walking School Bus” was launched. This is a scheme where parents escort a 
“crocodile” of kids to & from school. It is supervised by trained people at both Bondi
Public School & Wellington St. School.

4: A Bike Day will be held soon (25th June), traveling from Bondi Beach. There will be road 
closures and supervision.

5: Trolley Trackers. In Double Bay there is a $2.00 refundable deposit charge levied for
the use of shopping trolleys. There are also bars, preventing the trolleys from leaving the 
premises. The trolleys are unlocked by the insertion of a coin and the money is returned 
when the trolley is returned to the trolley bay. We should look at implementing the same
system in Bondi Junction for Woolworths and Coles.

6: The Westfield /Waverley Literary Award was held this year again. Westfield donated the 
first prize of $15,000.

Q: Peter Lynch (Mill Hill Rd):
Some residents can’t walk or have mobility difficulties. Can someone offer to provide a
lift, if required, to assist people to attend the next meeting, who otherwise may not be
able to get to the meeting. Could Council provide some sort of parking validation in the library car park, for vehicles that are used for this purpose.
A: Nicole Stevens (Waverley Council):
The library car park is privately run and Council is not able to offer any free validation. 
(Queens Park Precinct has made the same request and was told likewise).

Q: Jeremy Kinross:
Moonlight Cinema – they seem to have no legal basis whenever internal parking 
arrangements are altered, to inform Council. Could this be investigated – currently there
are only informal arrangements. Centennial Park should work in or liaise with Council &
the Precincts whenever parking arrangements are altered. Could we invite a representative 
from the Centennial Park Trust to attend our next Precinct meeting.
A: Will investigate this. 

Q: Garry Winder:
Bronte Road (between Birrell Street & the Junction) seems to have missed out on being 
included in the draft management plans. The Village plan does not include this area and
the Strategic Plan on Council’s website does not mention the Bronte Rd area.
A: The Precinct has also commented to Council that this area was omitted. The rationale was 
that this area was automatically captured by the ‘Bondi Junction Plan’. 
Note: the Precinct also mentioned that parking meters do definitely not assist the local shops.
Gabrielle Haumesser:
There seems to be heavy abuse in the use of ‘Invalid Parking Stickers’.

Q: When will the Council offices in Eastgate (the old Post Office) open.
A: Approximately 3 months from now. 

MOTIONS:

1: Parking at the corner of Ruthven & Birrell Sts.
Bondi Junction Precinct wish to propose a motion that a “blister” be placed on the roadway at the north-
western corner of Ruthven and Birrell Streets, Bondi Junction.
This is in front of the corner store, where cars and vans constantly park in the ‘no parking’ area.
Vehicles parking at this corner create a traffic hazard as drivers turning out of Ruthven Street into Birrell 
Street cannot clearly see eastbound traffic on Birrell Street.

Motion put by Steven Cohen
Seconded by Paula Gallagher

The motion was supported by Tony Moses who concurred that the situation described was very dangerous.
There was no further discussion regarding the motion.

The Motion was carried unanimously on a show of hands.

2. Oxford Street Bus Stop
That the bus stop, previously situated on Oxford Street, near the intersection of Oxford St & Hollywood 
Ave., (on the southern side), be re-instated and that the bus stop outside of Westfield be not only for set-
down purposes.

Motion requested by Gordon Miller

Note: This motion was put at the last meeting and passed unanimously at the time.
Resolved: That the Precinct contact both Council & the RTA or request Council to contact the RTA in order 
that the bus stop be re-instated.

3. Bus Shelters
That more/adequate bus shelters be installed in Bondi Junction.

Note: This motion was put at a previous meeting and passed unanimously.
Comment: Nicole Stevens (Waverley Council) issued the following response:
Up to 50 bus shelters can be installed in the Waverley LGA – so far 39 have been approved.
On the question as to how it is decided as to their location, the answers is as follows:
D.A. nominating the spot that a bus shelter is requested for has to be submitted to Council.
The relevant officer at Council looking after this matter is Scott Field. Three shelters have 
been approved for Oxford St. outside of Westfield.

4. ‘Non-Urgent’ Rubbish Dumping
That Waverley Council urgently reconsider their policy of “non-urgent” collection of dumped rubbish”,
and immediately implement the process of removing rubbish, with 24 hours of notification of dumping.

Motion put by Peter Lynch
Seconded by Paula Gallagher

There was no further discussion on this motion.
The Motion was carried unanimously on a show of hands.

Note: The initial response from the General Manager of Waverley Council on this issue was as follows.
“Waverley Council deliberately delays collecting dumped rubbish to discourage people dumping”

Further General Business Items:

Gabrielle Haumesser reminded the meeting of the “Festival of Music” to be held from the 21st-25th of June.
To register people should go to the relevant website: www.festivalofmusic.org – “Live Music All Over Sydney”

Trees in the Municipality - these appear to be not properly controlled – some of the shoots need trimming.
In order to report a tree requiring attention the person to contact at Council is Bernie Usher.

Abusive Mail – was received by someone regarding their dog & associated/supposed noise.
The Chair advised the person in question to attempt to keep a check on the noise levels and to submit the abusive letter(s) to Waverley Police.

Nature Strips – It was noted that Council is refusing to provide proper upkeep of the nature strip in Ruthven Str.
This was noted by Council members present. No further action was planned, however the Precinct may raise this issue with Council, by requesting regular maintenance of nature strips to be introduced.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8:30pm

Next meeting – Wednesday 16 August 2006– 6.30pm Waverley Library theatrette Denison St
